[image: image1.png]Cynulliad
Cenedlaethol
Cymru

National
Assembly for
Wales

>





Y Bwrdd Rheoli 

Management Board

Minutes of 14 May 2009, 9.30–11.30

Conference Room 4B
Present:
Claire Clancy (Chief Executive and Clerk) (Chair)


Dianne Bevan (Chief Operating Officer)



Keith Bush (Director of Legal Services)



Adrian Crompton (Director of Assembly Business)



Non Gwilym (Head of External Communications)



Sulafa Halstead (Head of Assembly Committees)



Steve O’Donoghue (Head of Assembly Resources)


Mair Parry-Jones (Head of PTRS)


Kathryn Potter (Head of Members’ Research Service)


Connie Robertson (Head of Estates and ICT)


Craig Stephenson (Head of Corporate Unit)



Sian Wilkins (Head of Legislation and Chamber Services)



Cathryn Newman (Secretariat)
In attendance:
Mike Snook (Head of Human Resources) – for Paper 1




Rebecca Hardwicke (Human Resources) – for Paper 1



Brian Davidge (Head of ICT) – for Papers 3 and 8




Karl Straw (External Adviser) – for Papers 3 and 8
Claire Clancy opened the meeting by recording the Management Board’s sadness at the unexpected death of Kathryn Jenkins, Committee Service.  It had been incredibly sad to lose such a lovely person, a friend to many people here, who had such experience and devotion to the National Assembly for Wales.  She had been particularly missed at the 10-year anniversary event earlier that week.  The appreciation for what Kathryn had done for the Assembly, and the sadness at her untimely death, were formally noted by the Management Board.
1.  Introductions and apologies

There were no apologies.  It was noted that Sian Wilkins would be the note-taker for the key issues raised during the meeting which could be communicated to staff.
2.  Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
3.  Minutes of the meeting held on 26 March 2009
The minutes were agreed as a correct record.  There were no matters arising.
Cross-cutting issues
4.  Recruitment Policy (Paper 1)

Dianne Bevan introduced the paper, the primary aims of which were:
· to consider a change in the Assembly’s Recruitment Policy so that simultaneous internal and external recruitment became the norm;

· to consider a review of recruitment practices, to improve the candidate and customer experience, while attracting and appointing the best candidates.

The Board considered the proposals and given the budget constraints and the likelihood that there would be less recruitment in future, it was agreed that the paper should have a different emphasis with more flexibility built into proposals to ensure a pragmatic approach to future recruitment.  Considerations to be taken into account before recruitment began for a vacancy would include: whether the vacancy needed to be filled at that point and if there were other options e.g. re-design, lateral transfer or the prospects for staff development.  Once these options had been explored, there would be a presumption of simultaneous internal/external advertisement of vacancies.

It was agreed that our recruitment procedures should be reviewed and should be improved to be as good as they could be. The recruitment policy would be tied in more closely with the principles in the pay and reward strategy, so that staff development would be fully considered.
It was agreed that Mike Snook and Rebecca Hardwicke would re-draft the paper, taking into consideration these comments.
5.  Risk Management (Paper 2)
The Risk Management paper was noted.  It was agreed that the risks associated with one of each of the five goals would be considered at future meetings.  The Management Board was asked to consider the revised format for each of the strategic risks and comment on any gaps, further controls or mitigation required and to pass them directly to Kathryn Hughes.
Action: Management Board members to provide comments.
6.  Business Change Board (Paper 3)
Karl Straw introduced the paper, which aimed to establish the terms of reference for the Assembly’s Change Programme, and inform on the progress made to date.  Following a recommendation in the i-Change project a business change programme would be established and had the full support of the Assembly Commission.  It would provide good practice in programme management and documentation was currently being developed.  There would also be a Change Board which would meet for the first time on16 July.  Membership of the Board would be the Management Board plus a programme manager.  A two-year programme was proposed, to embed all good practices of programme management into the organisation.
The Change Board would determine which projects should proceed, relative priorities, including for funding.  It was agreed that initially, anything which could be defined as a project, or anything that changed the way we worked should be considered by the Change Board.  Senior Responsible Officers would be assigned to each programme/project together with project managers.  Training would be provided, and Dianne Bevan had requested nominations from each service area.  Management Board members would be invited to undertake the training if they so wished.
Draft Assembly Commission papers
7.  Budget Strategy 2010-11 (Paper 4)
The Budget Strategy paper was presented by Steve O’Donoghue.  The paper aims to get clear direction and endorsement from the Assembly Commission on the scale of the changes they would be prepared to consider for the 2010-11 budget.  After discussion, it was agreed that Steve and Dianne would re-draft the paper to delete reference to the Commission’s goals, include reference to the joint meeting of the Commission and Business Committee, and link the financial implications paragraph into the main paper to highlight the additional demands for resources.
8.  Annual Report of the Corporate Governance Committee (Paper 5)
This paper would inform the Commission of the work of the Corporate Governance Committee during the financial year 2008-09.  The paper was cleared by the Board, and once Commission agreement had been given, it would be made available to staff via the Internet and form part of the package being presented to the Finance Committee when it considered the Assembly Commission draft budget.
Action: Secretariat to ensure that the annual report of the Corporate Governance Committee was made available to staff and that it was included within the Finance Committee’s information pack.
9.  Preparing for the Fourth Assembly (Paper 6)

Dianne Bevan introduced the draft paper which advised the Commission on the implications of dissolution of the Assembly at the next election, the approach to preparations for the May 2011 election period and the Fourth Assembly.  A Fourth Assembly project group had been established and would meet for the first time the following week to scope its work.  A few presentational suggestions were offered and it was agreed that External Communications should make contact with the Electoral Commission to share information, particularly further to the changes in Wales since the last Assembly election.
Action: Dianne Bevan to consider the suggested amendments.
10.  Wales Legislation OnLine (Paper 7)
Keith Bush introduced the draft paper, which informed the Commission on progress made by the Wales Legislation Online towards the targets set by the Commission.  The paper was agreed.

11.  Unified Networks (Paper 8)
Karl Straw introduced the draft paper which proposed to bring together the ICT network provision for Assembly Members and Assembly staff following proposals set out in the i-Change programme.  It was noted that there would be some disruption to staff, and the work would therefore be undertaken over a recess period.  It was agreed that this point should be included in the paper, along with a clearer focus on the benefits and cost savings that would be made, to give Commissioners a firm base on which they could make decisions.
Action: Karl Straw to amend the paper.
12.  Rolling Programme (Paper 9)

The rolling programme of Assembly Commission agenda items was noted.  Dates for meetings from September onwards would be arranged shortly and timetabled to complement Assembly committees and other business.
Priority Performance Issues
13.  Key Performance Dashboard (Paper 10)
The Board considered the dashboard and noted details of milestones achieved, movements and explanations as outlined in the briefing supplement.
14.  Financial Management Report: Interim Outturn 2008-09 (Paper 11)
The Finance report was noted.
15.  HR Highlight Report (Paper 12)
The highlight report was noted.
Winding up the meeting
16.  Any Other Business
None.
17.  Communications to staff

The following issues would be immediately communicated to staff via the Newspage:

· Budget Strategy 2010-11;
· Annual Report of the Corporate Governance Committee;
· Preparing for the Fourth Assembly;
· Unified Networks;
· Wales Legislation Online.

Action: Sian Wilkins.

18.  Agenda for next meeting

· Sulafa Halstead would be the communications note-taker.

· Non Gwilym and Connie Robertson to consider the items for inclusion on the agenda.
Secretariat
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